Mayor and Commissioners Meeting Minutes

June 7, 2017


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
June 7, 2017
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first regularly scheduled meeting in June on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski; and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Zoning Administrator Charles A. Bromwell; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Notice of Closed Meeting


On Wednesday, May 24, 2017, during an advertised meeting of the Mayor & Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”), a Closed Meeting was requested and approved by all present pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (9) to conduct collective bargaining negotiations or consider matters that relate to the negotiations. Attendance: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski; and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Elkton Police Chief Matthew Donnelly; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 


ACTION:
The minutes of the May 24, 2017 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.  


Budget Amendment 2017-08

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2017-08 to budget $5,475 for the installation of dimmer circuitry in the Activity Room.


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2017-08 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Budget Amendment 2017-09

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2017-09 to change the funding source for Elkton Police Department (EPD) vehicles and equipment purchased from Borrowing to Cash. He stated EPD purchased 6 vehicles that were budgeted in Fiscal Year 2017, adding that the vehicles were purchased with cash vs. financing at a lower overall cost.

ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2017-09 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 

Ordinance 5-2017 Fiscal Year 2018 Budget – Presented for Adoption

Mayor Alt, referring to the May 24, 2017 Public Hearing during which the Fiscal Year 2018 (FY 2018) Budget was introduced, stated the Board had 2 weeks to review the budget. He stated the FY 2018 Budget adopted a Real Property Tax Rate of $0.6356 per $100 of assessed value, which was a 5-cent increase over the current rate. He stated the Business Personal Property Tax Rate increased to $1.21 per $100 of personal property value.  A copy of Ordinance 5-2017 was placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Ordinance 5-2017 Fiscal Year 2018 Budget was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.

Town Administrator’s Report

Ordinance 6-2017 Water and Sewer Rates – Presented for Adoption

Mr. George presented Ordinance 6-2017 Water and Sewer Rates for adoption. He stated Ordinance 6-2017 reduced sewer rates by 11% for customers using 30,000 gallons or less per quarter. A copy of Ordinance 6-2017 was placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Ordinance 6-2017 Water and Sewer Rates was adopted on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 

Resolution R4-2017 Personal Property Cap

Mr. George presented Resolution R4-2017 Personal Property Cap for approval. He stated Resolution R4-2017 increased the cap upon which the business personal property tax rate of $1.21 per $100 of assessed business personal property is applied, adding the cap is effective July 1, 2017. A copy of Resolution R4-2017 was placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Resolution R4-2017 Personal Property Cap was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Resolution R5-2017 Refuse Disposal Fee

Mr. George presented Resolution R5-2017 Refuse Disposal Fee for approval. He stated Resolution R5-2017 increased rates for trash removal. A copy of Resolution R5-2017 was placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Resolution R5-2017 Refuse Disposal Fee was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.


Resolution R6-2017 Development Fees and Agreement

Mr. George presented Resolution R6-2017 Development Fees and Agreement for approval. He stated Resolution R6-2017 included a Developer Agreement that provided the Town the ability to define a base fee for development engineering and review fees and to bill developers for fees that exceeded that amount. A copy of Resolution R6-2017 was placed in the record of the minutes.

Mayor Alt stated the Developer Agreement was based upon the template utilized by the Town of North East. 


ACTION:
Resolution R6-2017 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Elkton Police Fraternal Order of Police Lodge 124, Inc. – Collective Bargaining 
Agreement (2018 – 2021) 

Mr. George presented the Elkton Police Fraternal Order of Police (FOP) Lodge 124, Inc. Collective Bargaining Agreement (2018 – 2021) for approval. He stated the agreement addressed overtime wages and added a Deferred Retirement Option Plan. 

ACTION:
The Elkton Police Fraternal Order of Police Lodge 124, Inc. Collective Bargaining Agreement (2018-2021) was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.

Resolution R7-2017 – Downtown Façade Improvement Project

Ms. Minner presented Resolution R7-2017 Downtown Façade Improvement Project for approval. A copy of Resolution R7-2017 was placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Resolution R7-2017 Downtown Façade Improvement Project was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Resolution R8-2017 – Strategic Demolition Project Located at 101 East Main Street

Ms. Minner presented Resolution R8-2017 Strategic Demolition Project located at 101 East Main Street for approval. She stated the project included strategic demolition related to repairs and restoration at North and Main Streets. A copy of Resolution R8-2017 was placed in the record of the minutes

ACTION:
Resolution R8-2017 Strategic Demolition Project was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt stated the Town recently partnered with the Elkton Alliance in a fundraising concert that benefited the Elkton High School (EHS) Marching Band, raising $4,500 for new uniforms. He expressed his desire to hold additional fundraising events to benefit the Town’s citizens. He stated his wife suggested the acronym HOPE, which stands for Help Our People of Elkton. It was the consensus of the Board to support additional fundraising events to benefit the Town’s citizens. 


Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski, referring to cost reduction efforts, requested a change in the format of reports created by the Finance Department, stating the change in the type of paper used for the reports could result in saving money.

Discussion ensued regarding electronic delivery of reports from the Finance Department. Mr. Repole stated future reports would be placed on smaller sized paper to reduce production costs. 


Commissioner Jablonski requested signage limiting large trucks in the downtown area. Mr. George stated that he will contact the State Highway Administration regarding the request. 

Commissioner Jablonski, referring to the Board’s ongoing discussions regarding water meter upgrades, expressed her desire to move forward with the project. 

Commissioner Jablonski invited everyone to the rescheduled Downtown Classic Car Show on June 8, 2017. She stated Commissioner Piner and Mr. John Broomell will provide music during the show.

Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner expressed appreciation to the Board members and staff for their work on the FY 2018 Budget. He stated he always resisted any increase in taxes and fees, adding that staff did all they could to keep costs down in the budget.


Commissioner Piner, referring to the EHS Marching Band fundraising event at EHS, stated it was an outstanding concert.


Commissioner Piner stated the Parks and Recreation Department was nearly at capacity for Summer Sports Programs. 

Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens stated he and Commissioner Jablonski and other representatives of the Town attended the AP Government Class at EHS on June 1, 2017. He stated the students were outstanding.


Commissioner Givens, referring to the Town’s contracted waste hauler, asked Messrs. George and Handley to provide definitive information regarding what could and could not be included in collection.

Commissioner Broomell’s Report 

Commissioner Broomell wished Commissioner Piner and Mr. Broomell success at the Downtown Car Show.


Public Comment 


Ms. Diane Hair expressed appreciation for the fundraising event at EHS. She expressed disappointment that the event did not receive more publicity from Cecil County Public School officials. 

Ms. Jessica Fincham, referring to a previous request for speed hump installation on Mike Drive, reiterated the request. She requested additional patrols and speed enforcement in her neighborhood.


Mr. Richard Lemen, referring to a previous query regarding water / sewer billing for the Trinity Episcopal Church rectory, requested a resolution to the issue.


 Mr. Lemen, referring to the Town cutting high grass as a result of violations, suggested that local banks receive education regarding grass violations.

Mr. Lemen expressed concerns regarding individuals who did not wear shirts in warm weather.

Mr. Lemen thanked the Board for passing the FY 2018 Budget.

Cecil County Councilman Robert Meffley commended the Board for its teamwork.

Motion for a Closed Meeting

ACTION:
Pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (7) to consult with counsel to obtain legal advice on a legal matter; Commissioner Givens made a motion for a Closed Meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt announced that the public meeting would not reconvene.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:48 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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